ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT)

Executive Board Meeting Minutes
2011 Annual Meeting, New Orleans
Marriott at Convention Center - Blaine Kern C
Sunday, June 26, 2011

8:00 a.m. – 11:00 a.m.

Present:
IRRT Executive Board:

Patricia Oyler, Chair; Simmons College

Sha Li Zhang, Past Chair; International Relations Committee Chair; University of North Carolina at Greensboro

Eve Nyren, Chair-Elect 2011; Placer County Library

Loriene Roy, Chair-Elect 2012, ALA Past President and Ad Hoc Committee on Presidential Citation Award; University of Texas at Austin

Joan Weeks, Member-at-Large; Library of Congress

John Hickok, Member-at-Large; IRRT Orientation/Mentoring Committee Chair; California State University, Fullerton 

Win Shih, Secretary/Treasurer; University of Southern California

Other Meeting Participants:

Michael Dowling, ALA International Relations Office

Delin Guerra, ALA International Relations Office

Michele Paladines, 2011 Emerging Leader; Oak Park Public Library 

Amber Donaldson, 2011 Emerging Leader; Mid-Continent Public Library 

Connie Behe, 2011 Emerging Leader; Flathead County Library System

Susan Schnuer, IRRT Previous Chair; Past IRRT Councilor, IRRT Emerging Leader Coordinator, Ad Hoc Committee on Presidential Citation Award; University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign

Jeannette Pierce, IRRT Previous Chair, IRRT Emerging Leader Coordinator, Ad Hoc Committee on Presidential Citation Award; Loyola University Chicago

H. Lea Wells, IRRT Previous Chair; Jordan Wells Associates

Jordan Scepanski, IRRT Previous Chair; Jordan Wells Associates

Elizabeth Cramer, IRRT International Visitors Center Committee, Co-Chair; Appalachian State University

James Agee, Library Association of Bermuda, Past President

Patricia Thuerston, Yale University

1. Welcome and introductions (P. Oyler)

Pat Oyler welcomed those in attendance and introduced members of the Executive Board, as well as explained protocols for the meeting.  All attendees then introduced themselves.  

2. Review and approval of agenda (P. Oyler)

Draft agenda was distributed to participants.
Motion: 

Joan moved the approval of agenda.  Sha Li seconded.  The motion passed.

3. Approval of 2011 Mid-Winter Meeting Minutes (W. Shih)

· A draft of Executive Board meeting minutes at the 2011 Mid-winter meeting in San Diego was circulated earlier. 
Motion: 

Sha Li moved the approval of minutes.  Eve seconded.  The motion passed.

4. Chair’s Report (P. Oyler)

Pat reported that it has been a very busy year and everyone has worked hard to make this Annual conference a success.  She highlighted a few accomplishments, including: 

· We will be reaching the $25,000 threshold of IRRT endowment fund and need to set up a task force to continue fund raising work.

· Emerging Leaders have developed an excellent marketing plan and proposal.  We need to continue this effort to recruit more members.  

· At the Spectrum Professional Options Fair Thursday night, we talked to many enthusiastic Spectrum scholars and future leaders.  We need to be more prepared for this event next year, including a list of IRRT programs / events at the conference, free IRRT pens, and poster.

· We need to take advantage of new technology that allows members to be involved virtually.

Pat thanked everyone’s contribution and indicated this year will continue to be an exciting time for IRRT.

5. Secretary / Treasurer Report (W. Shih)

· Win reported that both IRRT budget and Campaign Budget reports were distributed earlier to board members.  

· Win indicated that both membership due, the major IRRT revenue, and net income decreased this year, comparing with two previous years.  

· As for the IRRT Campaign fund, we raised $835 since October 2010.  The Board has approved to transfer $10,000 from regular IRRT fund to the Campaign fund.  Currently the total campaign fund was $23,317.34, about $1,682.66 short of the $25,000 minimum requirement for establishing an ALA endowment fund. 

· Pat indicated that our membership is up of 15 members this year. 

· Loriene inquired if we have thought about not issuing print copy of International Leads (IL).  Pat indicated that once the new IL editor, Janet Lee, is in place we will discuss this issue with her.  Joan further pointed out that Janet just migrated Colorado Libraries (http://coloradolibrariesjournal.org/), of which she was the editor, to online only publication.  

6. International Relations Committee Report (S. Zhang)

Sha Li’s touched on the following areas: 

· Several IRC subcommittees offer excellent programs at this year’s conference, including: 

· Copyright in Europe and its Impact Europe (Europe Subcommittee); 

· Leading the Way to Knowledge: How African libraries are extending information access (Africa Subcommittee); 
· Unbound: Making Scholarly Information Digital in Near East and South Asia Libraries (Near East and South Asia Subcommittee)  

She urged IRC and IRRT committees to continue developing programs together.

· IRC recommended Barbara Ford, ALA Past President, to ALA Executive Board as ALA representative to the U.S. National Commission of UNESCO.

· IFLA President, Ellen Tise, attended IRC meeting on Friday and discussed IFLA five strategic areas: 1. digital contents; 2. leadership development; 3. library outreach; 4. cultural heritage preservation; and 5. multiculturalism.  

· ALA 2015 International Strategic Plan: an Ad Hoc Task Force was formed in IRC to develop 2015 International Strategic Plan.  It is chaired by Nancy Bolt and includes three IRRT members, Elizabeth Cramer, Susan Schnuer, and Joan Weeks.  The draft plan contains five goals and 30 objectives.  It was distributed to various ALA units for comments.

· IRC’s response to disasters in Japan and New Zealand: Michael Dowling worked with ALA Office in sending condolence letters to library associations in both countries.

· ALA Representative to American Library in Paris: IRC placed a call for the ALA Representative to the American Library in Paris this spring.  After reviewing all the applicants, IRC made a recommendation to the ALA Executive Board at this conference. 
Jim Agee pointed out that ALA is affiliated with Blue Shield (http://www.uscbs.org/index.htm).  He wondered if ALA has worked with Blue Shield in aiding libraries affected by these natural disasters.  Sha Li indicated that ALA has a representative to Blue Shield.  Pat inquired that if IRC and IRRT need to propose a resolution to ALA Council in supporting libraries in those areas.  Sha Li indicated that there is no such need as Michael has worked with ALA to issue condolence letters. 

(For Sha Li’s full report, see the Appendix A.) 

7. ALA International Strategic Plan 2010-2015 (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/iro/2015_International_S.pdf) (S. Zhang, J Weeks, S. Schnuer, E. Cramer)

· Joan, Susan, and Beth are IRRT representatives to the IRC Task Force on developing the new strategic plan.  A copy of the latest draft was distributed at the meeting. 

· Joan reported that Nancy Bolt, Chair of this Task Force, worked closely with Michael Dowling and group members in developing this plan.  Members of the Task Force include IRC and IRRT members, as well as representatives from other ALA units.  She then explained how each of the five goals relates to IRRT’s existing programs and initiatives.  

· Susan further pointed out that the International Strategic Plan matches ALA’s Strategic Plan (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/missionhistory/plan/index.cfm).  She indicated that instead of trying to work on all 30 objectives of the plan we might want to focus on most critical ones.  
· Pat commented that the only viable thing is to identify the key objectives interesting to us and assign timeline to each.  Thus, we will be more effective in accomplishing these objectives.  

· Sha Li indicated that IRC will meet on Monday to finalize this plan.  She can then submit the final plan to ALA Council.  

· The group discussed how IRC and IRRT can work together to implement this plan.  Sha Li agreed that the IRC Task Force will continue to exist and to work on the implementation and revision of the plan.  

Motion: 

After discussion, Pat moved to approve and endorse this plan.  John seconded. The motion passed.  
· Pat asked the three IRRT representatives to continue participating in the IRC Task Force.  She also indicated that the Executive Board should use the plan to identify key areas for future IRRT programs and initiatives.

8. ALA International Relations Office Report (M. Dowling) 

· Michael reported: 

· About 375 international visitors were at this conference.   We have reached the maximal capacity for Monday’s International Visitor Reception.

· Relief effort is another IRO effort this year.  ALA is currently raising fund for Haiti, Chile, and Japan.  Yesterday, IRO hosted a meeting on progress of Haiti Library Rebuilding program.

· ALA continues to be involved in IFLA’s Campaign for World’s Libraries initiative (http://www.ifla.org/en/at-your-library).  He did a presentation in Latvia, as well as attended a meeting in Taiwan last November.  

· IRO is preparing for IFLA Conference at Puerto Rico in August.  They are working with American Libraries to develop a poster and will highlight IRRT activities in various areas.  

· The number of ALA international members remains stable.

· Delin reported that three book fairs, (Guadalajara, Hong Kong, LIBER), are available for ALA members to apply at IRO website (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/iro/index.cfm):  

· Attendees to Hong Kong Book Fair (7/20-26, 2011) will receive four-night of hotel accommodation and free registration.  

· Attendees to Guadalajara International Book Fair (11/26-12/4, 2011) will receive three nights of hotel accommodation, free registration, and $100 toward the cost of airfare.  Application deadline is August 15.  

· America Reads Spanish Free Passport to LIBER International Book Fair (10/5-7, 2011) in Madrid includes four nights of hotel accommodation and free registration.

· Jeannette inquired about the number of international visitors at last year’s conference in DC.  Michael reported that the figure is 600 and indicated that DC and Chicago tend to attract larger crowd.  

· Pat asked if there is any plan to set up a meeting at Annual for representatives from ALA Divisions, Round Tables, and units that involve international programs or have international connections.  Michael responded that IRO had facilitated lunch meetings in the past.  However, scheduling a meeting time is difficult.  He suggested that we might want to try arranging group conference call as an option.

· Pat thanked both Michael and Delin for their hard work in supporting IRRT programs and activities this year.

9. Emerging Leaders’ Project Report (J. Pierce, S. Schnuer, M. Paladines, A. Donaldson) 

· Michelle and Amber distributed report and promotional flyer to the group (see Appendix B).  They also showed the group a poster which will be displayed at various occasions, including ALA Poster session and IRRT Reception.  The poster, containing a slogan, Broke, Young, and Thirsty, as well as a QR code, received compliments from the Board members.  

· They updated the group on the volunteer work assigned to free-ticket winners as well as promotional activities.  They planned to solicit feedback from volunteers with a short online survey and to interview participants at Monday night’s Reception.  A final report will be provided to the Board after the conference (see Appendix C).  They further thanked Jeannette and Susan for their support and guidance.

· As for sustainability of this year’s EL project, the EL Team provided the following suggestions: 

· Volunteer coordination: It is difficult for first-time conference attendees to commit specific time slot.  The process can be improved if activities can be more flexible.  

· Print promotion: More preparation is necessary to ensure press release be published at various publications.  It works best if one person is responsible for this task.

· Social Media: IRRT is currently sharing accounts of various social networking sites, including Facebook, Tweeter, Flickr, with IRO.  It will be better that IRRT has its own account and develop its sites in order to avoid confusion with IRO.  It is also recommended that the responsibility of maintaining these sites be assigned to one person.

· Targeting on key ALA groups: They recommended that we should engage other Emerging Leaders and Spectrum Scholars more.

· Reception day: Consider moving the IRRT Reception to Friday night, right after the International Visitor Orientation.  It will allow participants to build a connection throughout the conference.  

· The group then discussed with ELs on several issues:   

· Share this year’s EL project and report in International Leads.

· Assign EL to work with Membership Committee in recruiting new members and marketing  IRRT programs

· Enlist EL members to work at next year’s Spectrum Professional Options Fair

· Continue to give out free reception ticket next year?  What will be the time commitment and type of volunteer work?  
· Possibility of changing the IRRT Reception date
· The Board further brainstormed next year’s EL project.  Possible projects include: 1. Work at Spectrum Fair; 2. Develop a marketing and membership recruiting plan; 3. Involved in the process of Presidential Citation Award and contact librarians about their international projects.  We also needed to identify a mentor for ELs.

10. Endowment Campaign Report (L. Wells, J. Scepanski)

· Pat indicated that Jeannette and she met with ALA development officers last night on fund raising and establishing IRRT endowment fund.  According to them, it will take 12 to 18 months to receive ALA Executive Board’s approval.  They also indicated that it took us three years to reach the $25,000 goal is typical and it is reasonable that only 10% of members contributed.  They are willing to work with us in identifying potential vendors for contact.   They recommended that we develop a formal procedure of working with them and a mechanism to recognizing vendor’s contribution.

· In order to submit our request for establishing an IRRT endowment fund and to be considered by ALA Executive Board in their October meeting, Pat proposed that we move $1,600 from IRRT operating budget to the Campaign fund to reach the $25,000 requirement.
Motion: 

Joan moved the approval of Pat’s proposal.  Eve seconded.  The motion carried.
· Pat further proposed that we set up a taskforce, following the model of Presidential Citation Task Force, with the charge of developing a plan for continuing fund raising.  Eve asked the group to recommend candidates for serving in this Taskforce. 

· The group discussed future fund raising plan.  Possible options are: 

· IRRT Reception: According to Michael Dowling, IRRT Reception is an ALA funded event.  On average, the expense is about $25,000. Ticket sales contribute about $6,000.  The remaining cost is covered by the registration income from international visitors.  Thus, there is no need for us to seek financial support from vendors.  Jordon suggested that we might consider tapping into the revenue from IRRT Reception ticket sales.

· Eve suggested that maybe the outgoing IRRT chair should be part of the fund raising Task Force since he/she no longer needs to raise money for the IRRT Reception.

· IRRT membership due: Lea suggested that we raise the membership due or ticket price of IRRT Reception, so certain percentage of the income will contribute to the endowment fund.  The group then discussed the possibility of raising membership fee and its impact on membership retention / recruitment.  Jordan pointed out that unlike donation membership due does not offer the benefit of tax deduction.  

· Jeannette proposed that we plan a celebration for reaching our fund raising goal.  Jordan pointed out that we started the campaign at 2008 ALA Annual in Anaheim.  Maybe we should have a celebration event at next year’s Annual at Anaheim. 

· Lea indicated that ALA Development Office is willing to provide us 10 foundations to work with.

Motion: 

After discussion, Pat proposed that we form an Ad Hoc Committee to develop a permanent fund raising plan.  Joan moved the approval of Pat’s proposal.  Eve seconded.  The motion carried.
· Pat thanked Jordan, Lea, and Jeannette for their contribution and leadership in this endeavor.

11. Looking Ahead - Incoming Chair (E. Nyren)

As the incoming IRRT Chair, Eve shared with the group her plan and areas she will focus on: 

· Technology initiatives: take advantage of ALA Connect and Appointment System.
· Recruiting committee members, particularly virtual members who might not be able to attend Mid-winter meeting.
· Encouraging committees to share programing ideas. 

· Moving International Leads to online only.
· More accurately reflecting the charges of committees by changing their names: 1. Membership Committee to Marketing and Membership Committee; 2. International Papers Committee to International Papers and Projects Committee
· Continuing monthly conference call at 1 pm, EST (11 am, CST and 10 am, PST) on the 2nd Monday of each month.  The first one will be July 11.

12. Old Business

· ALA Presidential Citations for Innovation in International Librarianship

Jeannette reported that the Ad Hoc Committee for ALA Presidential Citations for Innovation plans to propose a formal procedure for a permanent committee at 2012 Mid-winter.  

13. New Business
· Jordan pointed out that we have an unusual opportunity to form a synergy with IRC and make major changes as Sha Li chairs the IRC and Loriene is now the IRRT In-coming Chair.  The two groups should develop a collaborative relationship and seek opportunities to work on common goals and projects.  The group then brainstormed ideas on how to accomplish it, including:
· Appointing a member from IRRT member to serve in IRC and vice versa; 

· IRC and IRRT jointly appoint chairs and members of IRC subcommittees.

Jordan also indicated that we are losing ALA staff support over the years.  Michael has been asked to assist other ALA units.  It affects our programs and operations.  Jeannette further pointed out that we need to recruit younger members to ensure IRRT is viable.  Pat indicated that we need to be more involved in Spectrum Scholar events and she plans to write up a procedure on how to set up IRRT student chapters.  Eve suggested that we develop a guideline for younger members to convince their organization and offers them reasons for involvement in ALA (e.g. leadership training, professional development).

· John’s announcement: John distributed Anaheim oranges to Board members.  He will be leaving the Executive Board after Annual, but will be chairing the IRRT Reception Committee for the 2012 Annual.  He will be working with Delin in identifying the venue for next year’s Reception.  Pat thanked him for his contribution in leading and serving the Orientation Committee and the Board over the years.

14. Adjournment.

The Executive Board meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m. 

Appendix A.  IRC Chair Report
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2011 ALA Annual Conference
International Relations Committee Report to Council 

Submitted by Sha Li Zhang, Chair

Members:  Buenaventura B. Basco, Nancy M. Bolt, Maggie Farrell, Eric Gomez, Nina M. Kemps, Beverly P. Lynch, Leslie E. McNabb,  Heleni Marques Pedersoli, Carla A. Southers, Blanche Woolls, Tim Zou, Liladhar Ramchandra Pendse (intern), Christine Sharbrough (intern),  Michael P. Dowling (Staff Liaison)
International Librarians at Conference

ALA was pleased to welcome 400 international librarians from over 60 countries to the ALA 2011 Annual Conference in New Orleans.  ALA was honored that IFLA President  Ellen Tise from South Africa was in attendance. 

The IRC would like to thank the leadership and members of the IRRT for all of their effort to make this conference a great experience for our international colleagues.  IRRT hosted a preconference for 70 international librarians, staffed the International Lounge, provided mentorships and an orientation on Friday afternoon. The conference experience culminated with the IRRT Reception last night to relax, network and solidify friendships with more than 300 U.S. librarians    

The ALA Presidential Citation for Innovative International Library Projects 

Four library projects were awarded with the ALA Presidential Citations for Innovative  International Library Projects at the Conference.  They are the RISE Videoconferencing Network project in Alberta, Canada;  “Quest” Library Reading Program project by the National Library Board of Singapore; the E-Publication System Platform project of the National Central Library in Taiwan, and the Expanding Information Access for Visually Impaired People project in Vietnam . 

The ALA presidential citation began as an ALA Presidential initiative of Dr. Loriene Roy, ALA President 2007-2008 and Notable IRRT Member.  The citations recognize innovative contributions to international librarianship.  The awarded projects are evaluated on their visibility, originality, service impact, demonstrated positive change, and sustainability. ALA President Roberta Stevens presented the awards to the representatives from these projects at the International Librarians Reception on Monday. 

International programs at the Conference 
A series of international programs , meetings, and events were organized by various ALA units at the Conference. These programs reflected ALA’s goals and priorities from international perspectives. The speakers at these programs were from both U.S. and abroad.  With increasingly global connections and interactions in the library communities around the world, the ALA members would find these programs timely beneficial and helpful.  Some of the programs were: 

· Asian, African, and Middle Eastern Librarianship in the 21st Century: Effective Models in an Age of Globalization (ACRL/AAMES)
· Embracing the Change: Diversity and Global Vision in a Digital Age (CALA)

· Focus in International Children’s Book Publishing (AASL)

· Global Technology and Libraries (LITA/EMIERT)

· Literacy Programs in Libraries around the Globe (IRRT)

· UnBound: Making Scholarly Information Digital in Near East and South Asia Libraries (IRC-Near East & South Asia)

· Copyright in Europe and its Impact (IRC-Europe)

· Leading the Way to Knowledge: How African Libraries Are Extending Information Access (IRC –Africa)

· The “S” in International Library Development: Sustainability Issues (IRRT)

· Expanding Service to the Visually Impaired in Vietnam and Developing Countries (IRRT)
Haiti Library Rebuilding Initiative

With continual efforts to carry out the Council’s Resolution on Rebuilding Libraries and Archives Damaged or Destroyed by the Earthquake in Haiti, more than $40,000 was raised.  The relief funds have supported three libraries in Haiti: the Petit Goave Public Library, the Centre Cultural Pyepoudre Community Library, and the Bibliothèque haïtienne des Pères du Saint-Esprit. 
At the Conference, a Haiti Library Rebuilding Update was hosted by IRO to provide a progress report with the ALA members. Francoise Beaulieu-Thybulle, Directeur General, Bibliotheque Nationale d’Haiti, and Elizabeth Pierre-Louis, Library Program coordinator (FOKAL), described their efforts in rebuild the libraries in Haiti.  Deborah Lazar, Librarian at New Trier High School, also presented to the audience on her efforts to take up changes to help and offered ideas on how librarians could engage their communities to assist in rebuilding Haitian libraries. 
During the 2011 ALA Annual Conference in New Orleans, a call for “Help Rebuild Haiti’s Libraries” was issued to all conference attendees  and asked them to “Text To Donate $10” by texting “ALAHaiti.”   Donation boxes were also provided at Information Booths in the Convention Center.  The information on the donations appeared at the registration area, in Cognotes, and at the Opening General Session. We encourage all ALA members to continue their support to the project of rebuilding libraries and archives in Haiti. 

ALA 2015 International Strategic Plan
In following up with the ALA 2015 Strategic Plan, IRC Chair appointed an Ad Hoc Task Force to develop 2015 International Strategic Plan.  The taskforce was chaired by Nancy Bolt, an IRC member and former Colorado State Librarian.  Three IRC members (Nina Kemps, Leslie mcNabb, and Tin Zou),  three IRRT members (Elizabeth Cramer, Susan Schnuer,  and Joan Weeks), two division representatives (David Miller from ALCTS and Farzaneh Razzaghi from ACRL), and one international member (Chihfeng Lin from Taiwan) are with the taskforce.  Since the ALA Midwinter Meeting in January 2011, the taskforce members have worked tirelessly on this project. They made numerous revisions.  A conference call and a small group meeting were held for sharing thoughts, comments, and revisions.  
The drafted version was shared with IRC members and IRRT Executive Committee in mid-May 2011.  Prior to the ALA Annual Conference in June 2011, the final drafted version was widely distributed to the ALA units for comments.  The feedback and suggestions were incorporated in the final version. During the Annual Conference, IRC and IRRT Executive Committee adopted the 2015 International Strategic Plan (CD 18.3 attached), with five international goals and 30 international objectives. This Plan will help guide priorities, programs, services, and resource allocations of the Association on its international endeavors.  IRC, IRRT, and other ALA Units will continue their work on implementations of this Plan.  

A special thank-you note goes to Nancy Bolt and the taskforce members for their hard work in accomplishing this project in a short timeline, and for all those who reviewed this document and offered their thoughts and suggestions.  The International Strategic Plan document is attached to this report.  

 Earthquakes-affected libraries in Japan and New Zealand
In February 2011, the city of Christchurch in New Zealand was hit by a major earthquake of 6.3 magnitudes.  In March 2011, the Tohoku region in Japan was hit by an earthquake of 9.0 magnitude and subsequent tsunami which took the lives of tens of thousands and damaged or destroyed buildings.  Libraries and library staff were affected by the natural disasters in these regions.  Roberta Steven, ALA President and Keith Fiels, ALA Executive Director, sent out  letters to the library associations in both countries and offered condolences and support to our colleagues in both countries. Thank you, Madam President and Executive Director Fiels, for your timely action on behalf of the Association and its members.  

At the Conference, a call for donations to support affected libraries in Japan was also issued, along with the support to relief efforts for tornado-affected libraries in Alabama and Missouri, and continual donation to rebuild Haiti libraries. 

The IRC awards
This year, Ms. Sally C. Tseng, former Head of Cataloging at the University of California Science Library and CALA Honorary Executive Director, was awarded with John Ames Humphrey OCLC Forest Press Award.  This award recognizes an individual for significant contributions to international librarianship.  The Bogle-Pratt International Library Travel Fund was presented to Ms. Madeline Mundt to support her travel to an international conference to present a paper at the Universidad del Pais Vasco in Bibao, Spain. 

IFLA Update
Ms. Ellen Tise, IFLA President, came to speak at the IRC Meeting I on Friday and at the IFLA Update Session on Saturday.  Ms. Tise outlined IFLA’s five key priority initiative (2010-2015) which focus on programs of digital contents, library outreach, leadership development, protection on cultural heritage materials during natural disasters, and multiculturalism.  Ms. Tise highly praised ALA members’ contributions to and strong presence at IFLA.  The United States will be engaged in IFLA through the 125 represetnatives on IFLA committees, including  Donna Scheeder  who was re-elected to a second at-large term  on the IFLA Governing Board.
ALA at the IFLA 2011 Congress

Many ALA members have registered for the IFLA Conference to be held in San Juan, Puerto Rico, August 13-18, 2011.   ALA members are encouraged to take advantage of the proximity of the conference to attend an international event.

A new International Supplement of American Libraries will debut at the IFLA Conference, and will be distributed at other international events n the coming year.  The publication highlights the international activities and initiatives by all ALA units.  ALA will again also have an exhibit booth at the conference.

International Book Fairs
The International Relations Office is very busy coordinating three book fairs  for ALA members who are responsible for selecting and acquiring library materials in Chinese and Spanish languages.  The Hong Kong Book Fair will be held in July and the Guadalajara International Book Fair will be in November.  The newest book fair is the America Reads Spanish Program, collaborated between ALA and LIBER International Book Fair, in October 2011.  These are the excellent opportunities for ALA members to gain access to materials in the needed languages for their users. 

ALA Representative to the U. S National Commission of UNESCO

At its spring meeting, the ALA Executive Board voted for Barbara Ford, ALA Past President, as an ALA Representative to the U. S National Commission of UNESCO. Ms. Ford is Director of the Mortenson Center for International Library Program at the University of Illinois.  She will represent ALA well in that capacity. 

ALA Representative to American Library in Paris
The IRC placed a call for the ALA Representative to the American Library in Paris this spring, and provided a recommendation to the ALA Executive Board at this conference. 
ALA President’s International Engagements

The IRC would like to recognize and thank ALA President Roberta Stevens continued international outreach efforts. Since Midwinter President Stevens made presentations at the Alberta Library Association Conference, the Association of Slovakian Librarians in Stara Lesna, Kosice, and Bratislava, Association of Hungarian Librarians in Budapest, the School of Information Management in Wuhan, Early Careers in Libraries Conference in Suzhou, and  Finish Library Association Conference, and Helsinki University Conference. Through these international events, President Stevens presented ALA’s core values and strategic priorities to our international colleagues. 

IRRT Endowment Fund

IRRT launched an Endowment Fund campaign two years ago on the 60th anniversary of the roundtable.  As of this Conference, the roundtable has raised $25,000 for its first endowment.  The funding generated from this endowment will be used to support international speakers at the ALA annual conferences.  Many thanks for the donors who contributed to this endowment fund. 

Campaign for World’s Libraries
IRO has continued efforts to support the development of the Campaign for World’s Libraries. The IRO is pleased to report that the Library Association of Barbados just finished its first Campaign project, a very successful poster contest for children across the island. And the Latvian Library Association is gearing up for its second activity in partnership with the Latvian National Commission of UNESCO. The IRO is organizing a program at the IFLA Conference in San Juan that will feature presentations from Argentina, Barbados, and Taiwan.

Staff Thanks

Many thanks to the IRO Office, Michael Dowling and Delin Guerra, for their support.    
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ALA 2015 International Strategic Plan

(Adopted by IRC- June 27, 2011)

Goal Area 1: Advocacy, Funding and Public Policy

International Goal:  ALA is a leader in international activities advocating for libraries, library issues, and the library profession and plays a key role in formulating international policies and standards that affect library and information services and the people they serve.
International Objective 1:    Increase international public awareness of the value and impact of libraries, librarians, and library staff and help sustain grassroots efforts.

International Objective 2:  Promote an increase in research and evaluation documenting the impact of libraries worldwide.  

International Objective 3:  Increase resources and training for international advocates seeking funding and support for libraries.  
International Objective 4:  Provide leadership in international arenas advocating for crucial library issues such as literacy, intellectual freedom, privacy, fair use, preservation, cultural heritage, information literacy, equity of access, and free public access to government information.  
International Objective 5:  Increase international cooperation and alliances with organizations at all levels to advance legislation and public policy issues affecting libraries, librarians, and information services.

International Objective.6:  Raise awareness of and solicit funds for relief efforts around the world in order to rebuild libraries.

International Objective 7:  Increase awareness in the U.S. library community of libraries and library services in other countries and highlight the ongoing US library projects in other countries to gain support for ALA’s international efforts.
International Objective 8:  Promote the use of new technologies to increase understanding of international issues affecting library and information services.  
Goal Area 2: Building the Profession

International Goal:  ALA’s units will work to facilitate the delivery of professional development opportunities to librarians around the world, coordinate with international organizations to promote quality education for librarians everywhere, and support cultural diversity in libraries.

International Objectives 9:   Advocate for the inclusion of international librarianship and global library issues in LIS course offerings.

International Objective 10:  Work collaboratively with ALA units to adapt and promote their professional development opportunities to international librarians. 

International Objective 11: Seek and promote opportunities for international librarians to work in the US and for US librarians to work abroad.

International Objective 12:  Increase the diversity of the library workforce to reflect an increasingly diverse national and global community.  
ALA Goal Area 3: Transforming Libraries 

International Goal: ALA provides leadership in the transformation of libraries and library services in a dynamic and increasingly global digital information environment.

International Objective 13:  Increase opportunities to share innovative practices and concepts across the profession, nationally and internationally, and among all libraries. 

International Objective 14:
Promote and recognize experimentation with innovative and transformational ideas from outside the U.S. 
International Objective 15:  Help libraries around the world make use of new and emerging technologies by promoting and supporting technological experimentation and innovation.  
International Objective 16:  Increase international leadership development and training opportunities designed to support the ongoing transformation of libraries. 

Goal Area: 4 Member Engagement

International Goal: Increase the number and involvement of international ALA members and to promote international activity among U.S. members through increased awareness and opportunities.

International Objective 17:  Increase attendance and participation of international librarians at ALA conferences, both in-person and virtually. 

International Objective 18:  
Increase international member engagement by identifying and eliminating barriers to participation through technological innovation. 

International Objective 19:
Expand and promote opportunities for ALA members to be involved in international library activities.

International Objective 20:  Improve communications within ALA to international members.  

International Objective 21: Develop new models to recognize member participation, for both international and U.S. librarians. 

International Objective 22:  Develop strategies for involving library science students and new professional in ALA’s international activities.

Goal Area 5: 
Organizational Excellence

International Goal:  ALA operates effectively, efficiently, creatively, and in a socially responsible fashion to accomplish the international mission.

International Objective 23:  Allocate sufficient resources to support the international activities and programs of the International Relations Office and other ALA units.

International Objective 24:  Increase revenue from international sources.  
International Objective 25:  Seek funding for international activities from governments, foundations, corporations, members, and others to fund new initiatives or to leverage resources for current international programs and activities.

International Objective 26:  Increase and improve communications, participation, and collaboration on international activities throughout ALA.  

International Objective 27:  Improve ALA’s technology infrastructure to meet international member needs more effectively.  
International Objective 28:  Enhance cooperation with and support of international library organizations. 

International Objective 29:  Foster opportunities for chapters and affiliates to participate in international activities and recognize their importance. 

International objective 30:  Evaluate the impact of ALA international activities.     

Appendix B.  IRRT Emerging Leader Recommendation (Click the document for a PDF version)
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Appendix C. IRRT Emerging Leaders Report

July 7, 2011

To: IRRT Executive Committee

From: Emerging Leaders IRRT Team

RE: Evaluation of EL Project
We would like to express our appreciation for your support during our EL project.  The following is an evaluation of our project with recommendations about how to improve a similar promotion in the future.
Please see the IRRT International Reception Proposal and IRRT Promotion Plan Recommendation for a complete description of the EL project. 

Overall Plan:

As we encountered unpredictable obstacles during our project, we realized it would be good to have more flexibility written into the plan. For example, we had a few last minute solutions for distributing unclaimed tickets and were unsure of which direction we could go. Last minute solutions may change each year according to what is popular and which groups are most accessible. We recommend working out a process that allows for spontaneity in handling changes to the overall plan.

Volunteering:

We found that a concrete volunteer commitment is difficult to pin down for first time conference goers. Travel and work plans change quickly, and our impression is that people would like more flexibility for spontaneous interactions while at ALA Annual. At the same time we contacted several librarians who are motivated and want meaningful interactions. 

We recommend a flexible volunteer commitment that capitalizes on social networking and word of mouth promotion. In exchange for reception tickets, volunteers can be asked to attend IRRT events and blog, facebook, twitter, etc. about their interactions.

Print Promotion:

We learned that more preparation is needed to ensure that our articles are published. We recommend gathering information early about publication guidelines and deadlines, and assigning one person to follow through.
Social Media Promotion:

There was some confusion about which facebook pages to use and whether we had administrative access. We recommend that one person on the committee be responsible for posting to social media outlets. 

We found by recruiting a few social media mavericks that we need more people to help spread the word. This led to our recommendation for social networking as a volunteer commitment.
Involving Emerging Leaders and/or Other Target Groups:

We recommend targeting specific groups like Emerging Leaders or Spectrum Scholars for involvement in the future. Another avenue is to tap into the “Unconference” and other unconventional conference events.
Reception Day:

We understand that changing the day of the reception is a major undertaking. We recommend moving the day of the reception to Thursday or Friday night. We found that staying until Monday night is difficult for newer professionals who don’t have as much flexibility with their work schedules. 

Having the reception on Friday night would also allow reception attendees to make an initial connection with international librarians then see each other throughout the entire conference. This would promote more informal interactions.

Ticket Raffle:

Continue to raffle tickets. The ticket winners were deeply appreciative. Upon hearing about the raffle, several people asked how they could get a ticket next year. We think that interest in participating will continue to grow as the committee gets better at publicizing the raffle and the word spreads informally. 
Post-Reception Survey:

Nine ticket recipients responded to our post-reception survey. Here are their responses:

1. Please rate this event on the following:

	
	Excellent
	Above Average
	Average
	Below Average
	Poor
	Rating Average
	Response Count

	Networking opportunities
	66.7% (6)
	22.2% (2)
	11.1% (1)
	
	
	1.44
	9

	Social events
	44.4% (4)
	55.6% (5)
	37.5%
	
	
	2.13
	9

	Entertainment
	25.0% (2)
	37.5% (3)
	
	
	
	2.13
	8

	Event location & venue
	77.8% (7)
	22.2% (2)
	
	
	
	1.22
	9

	Food served at event
	11.1% (1)
	22.2% (2)
	66.7% (6)
	
	
	2.56
	9

	Overall experience
	44.4% (4)
	55.6% (6)
	
	
	
	1.56
	9


2. What did you enjoy or value the most about this event?

“Location, location, location - cool, spacious, sophisticated!”

“The opportunity to meet with librarians from around the world in a social setting.”

“Meeting new people”

“The networking opportunities available. Everyone was really friendly.”

“Great chance to network with ALA members and international librarians”

“diversity of attendees for orientation & reception, location & atmosphere for reception. I met wonderful people at both events, and am so glad I was involved. I would encourage anyone else to do this next year. I think I'd even pay for the reception!”

“I enjoyed the food.”

“The opportunity to meet people from around the world.”

“Location, location, location - cool, spacious, sophisticated!”

3. Do you have any suggestions for improving this event?

“live music (?)”

“Live music”

“Better food”

“Make it longer! People were still talking with each other long after the event ended. They practically had to kick us out.”

“Monday night doesn't work for everyone, but I was able to work around the schedule.”

“Make sure you pass out the BY&T ribbons before the reception, perhaps putting them in people's ticket envelopes. then we can identify each other more easily. Volunteering with the orientation was a little odd during set-up due to what seemed to be John's anxiety, which led to micromanaging (as if we were not going to do anything unless he pressured us and reminded us five times what things were), but the orientation itself was great. So a suggestion would be to relax and have faith that the volunteers are invested in this, and will help out with whatever you need. Trust us and let us help you! I think the anxiety in setting up could be reduced with more planning next year, although I wasn't involved with that, so take it with a grain of salt.”
“When they were giving the speeches, it would have been nice if it would have shown on the monitors in other rooms since we couldn't see the speakers.”

“Have it earlier in the convention, so people aren't as tired.”

“live music (?)”

4. Will you attend this event again next year?

“Yes”

“Maybe”

“Maybe”

“Yes”

“Maybe”

“Yes”

“Maybe”

“Maybe”

“Yes”

5. Please add any further comments about this event or ideas for future events.

“Great location--close to the convention center and hotels, which is easy for people to get to. Really liked the list of international visitors. Maybe include a list of domestic attendees as well? Some people meet each other but may not exchange business cards (one person may not have them, etc.), and the contact information has already been helpful for me. (I realize not all the attendees may wish for this information to be available.) May want to consider having 3-4 food service points, like two each of the same. One of the buffet lines at the reception was always busier than the other one. Open bar = ace. Didn't rate much for the entertainment because I don't think there was any. The awards/announcements were hard to hear--maybe get a bullhorn for next time?”

“Really helped to be offered free ticket to this event. Only way I would have found out about it/been able to attend this year.”

“just keep doing it! this is a great opportunity for newer members, and I can't say that enough.”
1
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June 1, 2011

To: IRRT Executive Committee

From: Emerging Leaders IRRT Team

RE: IRRT Sustainable Promotion Plan Recommendation

The Emerging Leaders (EL) project is to promote the IRRT at the ALA 2011 Annual Conference in New Orleans,
and recommend a sustainable promotion plan to increase the visibility of IRRT programs and initiatives.

As Emerging Leaders, we identified the cost of special events to be a financial barrier to new ALA member
participation. This observation correlates with the ALA 2015 strategic plan under Member Engagement
whereby ALA states its goal “[to] increase member engagement by identifying and eliminating barriers to
participation.” The EL/IRRT group sought free tickets for the International Reception from the IRRT Board. This
was to give current and prospective IRRT members exposure to and an opportunity to attend the reception.
The promotion of the giveaway is an opportunity to raise awareness of IRRT and its efforts.

The International Reception is a great opportunity to attract new professionals to IRRT and encourage
interaction with International delegates. We asked our ticket winners to volunteer at one of two IRRT events,
the Orientation or the Visitor’s Center, thereby increasing their exposure to conference activities. Targeting
new professionals was due to financial considerations, but also an effort to create a sustainable interest in IRRT
by creating lasting and engaged participants in IRRT throughout the careers of these professionals.

We used the ticket give-away to contact new professionals and to blast information about the IRRT on social
media sites and in ALA publications. We called our campaign “Broke, Young* & Thirsty.” This was deemed an
appropriate way to reach prospective members. The type of campaign used should be reevaluated regularly by
members of an IRRT committee to avoid staleness and ineffectiveness.

To evaluate the ticket winners’ experience and get their impressions of the reception and volunteering, the
EL/IRRT group will ask the ticket winners to complete a brief online survey after the reception and share the
results with the IRRT. We recommend any future committee endeavors also utilize an evaluation technique as
deemed useful.

By awarding tickets to new ALA members, promoting the event using social media, and securing volunteer

commitment, the Emerging Leaders accomplished its three main goals: to increase IRRT exposure, recommend

a sustainable marketing plan, and potentially recruit new members for IRRT. We recommend creating a
subcommittee to evaluate sustainable promotion plans into the future.

Recommendation for a Sustainable Promotion Plan:
We recommend the following steps for creating yearly promotions for IRRT events and activities:
e Create an IRRT Marketing and Promotions Subcommittee to regularly evaluate the most effective
methods of reaching new and existing audiences ‘
e Create a budget for marketing activities for this subcommittee or joint efforts with other IRRT entities,
such as purchasing ribbons, posters, handouts, etc.
e Continue to give away 25 free tickets to the annual reception and ask for volunteer participation in
exchange
e Use the ticket give-away as an opportunity to contact new professionals and gather contacts for future
promotions
¢ Advertise using social media, Cognotes, AL Direct, and ALA Connect, and other outlets deemed
appropriate by the subcommittee's regular evaluation





January 18, 2011
To: IRRT Executive Committee
From: Emerging Leaders IRRT Team

RE: International Reception Tickets for ALA 2011 Annual Conference

The Emerging Leaders (EL) project is to promote the IRRT at the ALA 2011 Annuall
conference in New Orleans. As Emerging Leaders, we have identified the cost of special
events to be a financial barrier to new ALA member participation. Therefore, the EL/IRRT
group is asking for the support of the IRRT Executive Committee to donate fifty (50)
International Reception tickets to increase new member participation. This correlates
with the ALA 2015 strategic plan under Member Engagement whereby ALA states *[to]
increase member engagement by identifying and eliminating barriers to participation.”
Our goal also compliments the NMRT's mission which affirms it would “provide a wide
variety of programs to assist, encourage, and educate those new to the association and
the profession.” We feel the International reception would be the perfect venue to
attract new professionals to IRRT and allow International delegates to interact with them.

By awarding tickets to new ALA members, the Emerging Leaders will accomplish its three
main goals: o increase IRRT exposure, create a sustainable marketing plan, and
potentially recruit new members for IRRT. The EL/IRRT group has outlined the procedures
to redlize its goals to increase IRRT visibility to new ALA membaers.

Selection Ciriteria:
The tickets will be awarded to individuals who meet the following criteria:

e New ALA members that have been with the organization no more than 3 years
¢ Non-IRRT members

¢ Those who have never attended an IRRT reception

e Aftending the ALA conference

Each entry will have the following information: name, email, organization/library, and
interest level in IRRT. The winners will sign a release form that allows IRRT to use their
photographs and testimonials for future marketing materials. To reach these groups, the
EL/IRRT group has outlined a marketing campaign to target specific audiences.

Marketing Initiatives for pre-selection process:
The EL/IRRT team will implement social networking (e.g. facebook, twitter) and word of
mouth marketing (WOMM]). Timeline as follows:

e Contact NMRT and IRRT by 1/31. Email blast sent out by 2/7. The deadline is the end of
early bird selection on 3/4. A reminder email will be sent out on 2/28.

* Write an article for AL Direct explaining the IRRT Executive Board is awarding 50
reception tickets to new ALA members. The article will be written and submitted by
2/11. Send every week until the article gets posted.





* Facebook posts o ALA groups: NMRT, PLA, and Emerging Leaders on the following
Mondays: 2/7,2/14,2/28, 3/14. Posts will be shared by individual ALA members as
personal status updates thus reaching a large audience and increasing IRRT visibility.

» Twitter messages bi-weekly to ALA groups: NMRT, PLA, and Emerging Leaders. The

~ tweets will likely be re-tweeted increasing IRRT visibility to new groups.

Selection Process:

e Entrants’ information will be recorded in an Excel spreadsheet and the qualified
winners will be randomly selected on 4/1.

* Winners will be notified by email on 4/4 with an expected response time of one week. If
winner is unavailable, another drawing will take place for that ticket.

» Winners and their respective institution affiliation will be announced on Facebook (ALA
groups we targeted), Twitter, AL Direct, ALA Connect and Cognotes. Included in the
post will be opportunities to get involved with IRRT by volunteering or being a mentor at
the conference.

Marketing Initiatives at international Reception:
o Tickets will be distributed at the International Reception by two members of the
EL/ IRRT group on 6/27.
e Winners will take a group photo with the IRRT Executive Commiittee.
* An EL/IRRT member will post twitter comments during the reception, another will have
a flip video camera to record testimonials and comments from the ticket winners
and international delegates during their interactions.

Evaluation and measurement:
The EL/IRRT group will ask the winners to complete a brief survey (using Survey Monkey)
to give feedback and comments about IRRT and the reception. The survey will include:

e Becoming more involved with IRRT and the roundtable
¢ Impressions of meeting international librarians
e How international librarianship relates to their profession

Through the events planned for the Annual Conference, the EL/IRRT group will gather
data about new members that the IRRT Marketing and Promotion Subcommittee can use
to target future promotions (sustainable marketing). The newly formed subcommittee will
work with the IRRT Executive Committee to decide if awarding tickets to the International
Reception should be repeated, refined, or discontinued. Because of the time sensitive
nature of our project, the EL/IRRT group would appreciate a response by 1/28 to proceed.

Respectfully submitted,

Emerging Leaders IRRT Team





First Name Last Name |Email Winner [Volunteer
David Anderson [ander582@email.sc.edu

Angelique Carson angeliquecrsn@yahoo.com X IVC

Anjali Bhasin anjalibhasin2 @gmail.com

Bethany Herman bnherman83@gmail.com

Candice Kortkamp icandice.kortkamp@gmail.com

Cristina Ramirez cdramirez@vcu.edu

Taylor Cornwell  |tkcornwell@ucsd.edu

Cynthia Orozco cynthia.orozco@alumni.uci.edu X Poster
Danielle Walker Danielle.Walker@ars.usda.gov X IVC
Deborah Grossblatt |dgrossblat@aol.com

Heather Dupuis dupuis.heather@yahoo.com

Emily Robie erobie@tuscaloosa-library.org X IVC
Felipe Castillo feastil2@gmail.com

Florence Mugambi | mugambif@ipfw.edu

Gena Peone genapeone@yahoo.com

Hayley Deroche hayley.deroche@gmail.com

Isabel Altamirano |ialtamir@tulane.edu

Isabel Castro icastro437@aol.com X IVC

Indri Pasaribu_ |indri.pasaribu@gmail.com

Jamie Luedtke jamie.luedtke@gmail.com X Orientation
Jasmina Jusic jasmina.jusic@parkcity.org

Jennifer Cromer jencromer@gmail.com X WC
lennifer Randles jenn.oharasmith@gmail.com X Orientation
Jenny Hannibal |jhanni@uw.edu

Jo Alcock jo@joeyanne.co.uk

Julie Weber juliecw@cox.net

Julie Ann Winkelstein |jwinkels@utk.edu

Katherine Barden Kat.Barden @westminster-mo.edu

Kristi Brumley brumleybooks@me.com X Poster
Stephanie Boring kshoring@yahoo.com

Lisa Simmons |lisasimmonsnc@gmail.com

Louisa McMurray |louisa.mcmurray@gmail.com X ¢
Melody Dworak melody.dworak@gmail.com

Megan Hodge mihodge@gmail.com

Miranda Carlota mirandacarlota@gmail.com

Suzanne Im neathamasque@gmail.com

Olga Knyaz oknyaz@troy.edu X WC
Miranda Rodriguez |rodrigum@cua.edu

Sarah Weeks sarahweeksmls@gmail.com

Selene Arrazolo  [selene.arrazolo.ut@gmail.com

Adriana Huertas shroomette @hotmail.com

Rachel Slough slough.rach@uwlax.edu

Staci Young Staci.Young@unt.edu

Victoria Gruzynski  |vgruzynski@semo.edu

William Cook wdcook@email.unc.edu

Xiaoli Li xlli@lib.ucdavis.edu

Susan McMelland |smcclelland@oppl.org X Poster
Rebecca Malinowski {rmalinowski@oppl.org X Poster
Tiffany Mair tiffany.mair@gmail.com X Social media
Michele Paladines |mpaladines@oppl.org X Emerging Leaders
Amber Donaldson |followamberism@gmail.com X Emerging Leaders
Rebecca Reibman  |ref09f@fsu.edu X wC
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